Approved as Amended   

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

September 19, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, September 19, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1 Donald Foudriat Re: Woodman Road – Mr. Foudriat requested the BOS approve for work to start on the first Best Management Practice (BMP) under the grant. Mr. Foudriat stated there is a swale on Woodman Road, near the cemetery, that needs to be enlarged to collect more sediment and deepened to 1 ½ feet then loamed and seeded. Mr. Foudriat noted DPW Director VanTassel has looked at the area but the work needs to be advertised through a “RFQ”. Mr. Foudriat stated all of the funds for the project are in the DES Grant, so there will be no appropriation to the Town. Chair Nickerson stated he has heard a lot of people discuss this issue and thought the issue was going to be decided at Town Meeting. Mr. Foudriat stated the two BMP’s (Woodman Road/Kaulback Road) were in the grant contract that the BOS signed and the Town is obliged to do them. Mr. Foudriat noted he hopes to have the other “RFQ” for the second BMP next week. Chair Nickerson stated he doesn’t recall the BMP language in the grant contract and asked TA Veloski to have the contract for review at their next regular business meeting (10/3/12). Mr. Foudriat stated all of the work is being done within the Town’s Right-of-Way and the drainage is not being changed. Chair Nickerson read a section of the Consultant’s drawing for Woodman Road. Chair Nickerson noted the handout says easements will be needed. Mr. Foudriat replied that is not the intent but the decision is the Boards. Chair Nickerson asked that the Consultant meet with the BOS or provided a description regarding the easement language on the handout. Chair Nickerson noted that Woodman Cemetery is private and they own right down to the road. 



  1.2 Carmine Cioffi & Donald Bormes Re: Autumn’s End Barn – The BOS reviewed a letter submitted by Mr. Cioffi on behalf of the Planning Board. Mr. Cioffi stated the BOS is jeopardizing themselves as Selectmen and the Board needs to replace those members that have recused themselves with former members. Mr. Cioffi stated he took an oath and so did the Selectmen. Chair Nickerson stated they can look at it again but he is not sure what will happen. Mr. Bormes stated the BOS is the enforcement agent through the court and every individual should be treated the same way because the complaints have been no different than anyone else. Mr. Bormes noted if the BOS can not do it, then get someone else to do it because this deserves representation. Mr. Cioffi noted they just want the matter settled. Chair Nickerson informed Mr. Cioffi and Mr. Bormes that he would be unrecusing himself and asked TA Veloski to put the Autumn's End Barn issue on the BOS's 10/3/12 agenda. Chair Nickerson asked the PB to bring in all of the ordinances to the BOS that Autumn's End is in violation of.  







2.0  Evelyn Auger Re: Tibbetts Hydro-seeding – Mrs. Auger stated there seems to be some misconception, which has been curved even further by the Town's Attorney. Mrs. Auger stated she believes the Town has an ordinance that was not written properly and the intent is not understood because she was on the board when it was put in place. Mrs. Auger stated all those that do not have a business at home but store their vehicles on their property were never considered in violation. Mrs. Auger stated their work is done at the job site, not at their homes with customers and they are merely storing equipment. Mrs. Auger noted this is no different than those who work for the telephone company but they may have a little more equipment. Mrs. Auger stated Tibbetts is not running an illegal business and there may be unforeseen consequences. Mrs. Auger noted the Town hires some of these businesses i.e. electricians, painters, contractors, truck drivers, cabinet makers and blacksmiths, if you do this to one then you will have to do it to all. Mrs. Auger informed the Board that the Realtor can not even see Tibbetts' trucks from the neighbor's property, which is being sold, unless you are in the backyard. Mrs. Auger informed the Board the property went to auction, was sold and the purchaser (a young man) feels he may have alienated the Tibbetts because of the complaint. Mrs. Auger stated these are good old New England people, they register their vehicles here and have every right to park them in their yards. Mrs. Auger noted she does not want to see another rule made where residents have to go to the PB. Selectman Giunta stated there has to be something that can be added to the ordinance language. Mrs. Auger stated she doesn't even know the man that purchased the property, she is just doing the right thing for everyone in Town because she wants to see the equipment & the money (registrations) to stay in Town. Mrs. Auger noted plus, the owners of the equipment can make sure the vehicles stay safe with no broken windows or slashed tires because they are parked in their door yards. Mrs. Auger referred to a newspaper article (9/19/12) regarding a Town of Laconia Zoning Ordinance for chickens as an example. Chair Nickerson stated Mrs. Auger has spread a lot of light on the issue. The BOS will ask Town Planner Ward to hold off on proceeding with any action regarding the Hydro-seeding business.               



  






3.0 Welfare Department Update – OverSeer of the Public Welfare (OPW) VanTassel  –                   OPW VanTassel reported that everything has been going great and she has been reviewing her budget, which has decreased drastically in spending. OPW VanTassel stated her goal is to hold the budget line steady and still be able to serve people when needed. OPW VanTassel informed the Board that she pulled a few strings and had the DPW help her move some tables in the Food Pantry, which now has been repainted and looks great but now the floors looks bad. OPW VanTassel stated she has looked at a rubberized sealant but it was pricey, so she will be looking at other options. OPW VanTassel stated calls have already started to come in for fuel assistance but she waits until after September. OPW VanTassel stated on November 17, 2012 she would like to hold a Christmas Craft Fair and she needs to reserve the Town Hall. OPW VanTassel noted all of the proceeds would go towards purchasing something for the Town Hall.       




    









4.0 Fire Department Re: Coverage  – Chief Dexter stated he has sent the BOS a memo, which turned in to an eight page document with all of the issues he has been running in to over the past 6-9 months regarding staffing. Chief Dexter reported that the issue is that the department has lost three per-diem employees in the last month. Chief Dexter stated he is short handed and some of his staff are over their hours, which Fiance Officer McGee brought to his attention. Chief Dexter stated he would like to advertise for five extra per-diems and knows there are cost factors with the new pay schedule but there only may be only three out of the five worth keeping. Chief Dexter reported for a Firefighter it takes five, eight hour shifts (634 approx. hours) to get them oriented/trained but he thinks he can swing this in the budget. Chief Dexter noted the per-diem candidates would start at the low range. Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize the Fire Chief to advertise for five per-diem employees. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    





    








   









5.0  Ambulance Bills – Chief Dexter stated TA Veloski did a great job with the mailings. Chief Dexter noted he has been training his people to get better information, which in some cases may be more challenging. Chief Dexter requested that all of the ambulance billings from 2006 through 2010 be written off. Chief Dexter informed the Board he has been discussing hardships with OPW VanTassel and they have been working on some things. TA Veloski asked if ComStar would use Town envelopes when sending the bills and Chief Dexter replied he would check. Chief Dexter stated he will have a written procedure regarding hardship applications soon, so people can handle them. Selectman Ober made a motion to eliminate the ambulance billing fees from 2006 to the end of 2010. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  













6.0  Black Brook Road - Construction –  TA Veloski provided the Board with a change order that has received State approval, for the culvert to be shortened with permanent binders at a cost of approximately $9K. TA Veloski stated he received an e-mail from Todd Korey stating Black Brook Road would be closed on 9/26/12. Jeff Jenkins noted the curing time for concrete is 28 days unless the concrete has been tested by cylinders. TA Veloski noted the money runs out at the end of October. Fire Chief Dexter stated the response time distance will not matter between Meredith & Sanbornton for the road closure.   


 

   








         










7.0  New Business 




        




  7.1
LRPC – Transportation Advisory Committee – The BOS signed an appointment form for DPW Director VanTassel to be the Town's TAC Representative.

   7.2 Clean Harbor – Agreement – The Board reviewed the agreement to pump out the underground system at the Highway Garage in the amount of $2K. The BOS signed. 
  7.3 Best Way Disposal – Contract Renewal – The BOS approved. 


   7.4 E-mail from Attorney, Chris Boldt Re: Giguere/Pirate's Cove Boundary Line Agreement – The e-mail explained there is a tax lien on Pirate's Cove property and Giguere Auto Wholesalers has offered to make a partial or full payment. The BOS took the Town Attorney's advice. 







  7.5 Melcher & Prescott Insurance – Selectman Ober reported she went to an informational meeting and there may be a tax credit for employers that pay to insure their employees but she plans to follow up on the matter. The BOS reviewed a memo from Finance Officer McGee with a breakdown of the insurance changes. 


   7.6 New Hampshire Retirement System – TA Veloski provided the BOS with the significant increases expected over the next year. 




    7.7 Debt Service Schedule – The BOS took under advisement. 


    7.8 Request for Easement on Town Property – Hermit Brook Road – TA Veloski stated the request is to run electricity across the cemetery. Selectman Ober made a motion to deny the easement request. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 







    7.9 2013 - “319” Grant – BOS to review the information. Selectman Ober stated the Town should apply and then see what the people want to do. 








 
  

8.0  Old Business 









    8.1 Cupola – Library – TA Veloski reported that the contractor does not have insurance and the Library has suggested a waiver. After brief discussion the BOS agreed to re-advertise the repair work.          







  8.2
DPW Director VanTassel Re: Hunkins Pond Road – The BOS agreed to hold off until next year. 









  8.3 Personnel Policy – TA Veloski stated some changes were made by Primex and some were made by Town Counsel. Chief Dexter noted he wanted the “32 hour” section to be more defined. The BOS agreed to wait until the question was answered.  
 

9.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $82.25 dollars from the Sanbornton Congregational Church for the Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober made a motion to accept $50 dollars from the Harmony Grange for the Gazebo and $1,500 dollars from Priscilla Bodwell for supplies & wiring of the bandstand. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






10.0  Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  10.1 8/22/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of August 22, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 22, 2012 with some additional corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  






 
  10.2 9/05/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of September 5, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of September 5, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  








   10.3 9/12/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the approved meeting minutes of September 12, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of September 12, 2012 with one correction. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 










 

11.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














12.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement –  None at this time.       




  









13.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed. 




        



             











14.0 Selectman's Reports







             
14.1 Budget Committee – Selectman Ober reported she has stepped down as the Selectmen's Representative to the Budget Committee. 


       









     


  

15.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.














16.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 26, 2012  at the Town Offices, to sign and authorize payroll @ 4:30 p.m. 








 






Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

09/19/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


